Meeting Minutes for 2012 VADB Annual Meeting
Page 1 of 7
Saturday, October 6, 2012


Meeting Location & Time: 
DBVI in Richmond (Library & Resource Center Conference Room); 10:00a until 3:00p
Attendees:
There were 41 total people in attendance, including:

10 Deafblind attendees

17 Support Service Providers (SSPs)/Helpers
8 Interpreters and other Service Providers
6 Guests
See the end of these meeting minutes for a complete listing of attendees.
Business:
The meeting was formally called to order by President Jenny McKenzie at 10:20a.  The President started with an invocation and welcome to all attendees.  
All attendees made self-introductions.
iCanConnect Program (presentation by Clayton Bowen of VDDHH):
iCanConnect is a new National Deaf-Blind Equipment Distribution Program.  It is a Federal Program from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) that appropriates money for each state to purchase equipment for deafblind (DB) persons to use in their facilities (not for workplace; for home, school).

VDDHH is working with DBVI to identify people who qualify for the program.  To be eligible a person must have a combined vision and hearing loss, and he/she must have an income <400% of federal poverty guidelines (approx. $45K/yr).  
Lots of equipment can be issued, such as a deafblind communicator (DBC), an iPad or iPhone with application that will enable the DB consumer to use internet communication services.  There is no set list of equipment, but all equipment must be related to ensuring DB can access telephone, advanced communications and information services.  The program can also help upgrade older equipment.

The DB person has to fill out an application that goes to VDDHH or DBVI.  Once deemed eligible, the DB consumer will receive equipment plus training for the equipment.

Consumer-premises based equipment.

No set list of equipment.  Person must be deafblind.  For internet access or telecommunications access. (ask Clayton for electronic version of his brochure to include with these meeting minutes).

VADB presented awards as follows:

Special Appreciation Awards given to:

1. Devaney and Associates for designing our new VADB Brochure

2. Matt Myrick and AT&T for printing our new VADB Brochures

A special thanks was also given to Paige Berry at HKNC-VCU for printing the braille copies of the award.  We are sorry we didn’t know of their involvement with the brailing printing until just before the meeting, so we didn’t have a certificate ready for them.

The 2012 VADB Nelson Malbone Community Service Award was awarded to Cecil Prillaman, recently-retired DBVI DeafBlind Specialist covering the southwest region of Virginia, for his many years of dedicated service to the deafblind community.
Fundraising Opportunities
Walk-a-thon:  To help raise money for VADB, VADB is asking people to participate in a Walk-a-thon during October.  Walkers can decide how far to walk and when to walk (can walk all at once or in increments).  Please ask for sponsors for the walk.  If a walker raises $50 or more, he/she will receive a free VADB T-shirt.  Submit all money raised to VADB by mid-November.
At the VADB meeting the following items were available for purchase:  VADB T-shirts; candy bars; trail mix; braille cards designed by Jenny McKenzie, VADB President; and luggage tags (for benefit of RID Deaf-Blind Interpreters and VADB)
SSP Workgroup Update (presentation by Elizabeth Spiers, DBVI Program Director of DeafBlind Services)

A Support Service Provider (SSP) Workgroup was started in March 2012 by Ms. Spiers with funding from DBVI.  The group has met three times to date in an effort to develop an SSP program for Virginia.  It consists of people from DBVI, VADB, and HKNC-VCU. The group has been discussing topics such as roles and responsibilities of an SSP, eligibility guidelines for DB to receive SSP services, a training curriculum, where to get funding for the program, where to offer services (e.g., statewide or local areas), and policies and procedures.  The group has been reviewing a training curriculum developed out of the Deaf-Blind Service Center in Seattle, WA which includes training for both DB consumers and SSPs.  Some parts may work well for us and other parts may not, but it gives us a good starting point for our own training program.

Lunch was provided compliments of VDDHH.
The SSP-NJ Program (presentation by Kathy Gabry, Director for SSP-NJ):

Ms. Gabry was invited to be a guest speaker at our VADB Annual Meeting by Elizabeth Spiers on behalf of the SSP Workgroup.  She provided information about the SSP Program that is now in place in New Jersey as summarized below:
General Information about SSP-NJ:

SSP-NJ is a collaborative effort between New Jersey’s Center for the Blind and Vision Impaired (CBVI) and the College of New Jersey (CNJ).  The goal of the program is to get people working and living independently.  Each DB gets 16 hours of services per month.  Currently there are 20 DB enrolled with another 4 having submitted applications.  They have 29 trained and approved SSPs.  The program is administered with five part-time staff. New Jersey has been trying to get SSP program developed for 11 years now (since 2001).
After trying to fund the program initially with grant money and having only limited success (grants did not provide a consistent source of funding), in 2009 CBVI decided to use Vocational Rehabilitation (VR) funding for SSP services.  They started with pilot program for 2 years to test policies and protocols, and then went live at the beginning of 2012.
The SSP-NJ philosophy is that all people are created equal, and human relationships thrive when community is accessible to all.  

Requirements for a deafblind person to be eligible to receive SSP services in NJ:

1. Adult (>18 years old)

2. Eligible for VR services (i.e., must be preparing for employment, looking for employment or employed)

3. NJ resident

4. Capable of directing and managing their SSPs (assessed via an application and interview process)
How does NJ find and train SSPs?
SSP-NJ has been very successful finding SSPs from three main sources: Referrals from DB consumers (DBs can identify good SSPs); SSPs in program refer others; interpreter training programs in NJ.
Four characteristics of good SSP: Good personality, approachable, not nosey, willing to engage in small-talk.

The hiring process for SSPs starts with the applicant reviewing the SSP-NJ program online before coming in for a face-to-face meeting.  Ms. Gabry looks for the following qualities in an SSP: mature, good connection to DB community, bright and has common sense; responsive, good conversationalist; patient; sensible; must believe DB are capable; must understand that training never ends (SSPs have annual, on-going education requirements).
SSPs must understand that the SSP program is a consumer-driven program where the DB is the boss.
SSPs receive an initial 10 hours of training (3 modules).  Module 1 covers roles and responsibilities of an SSP; Module 2 provides a hands-on exposure to being an SSP (involves simulating being DB); Module 3 provides more hands-on training using DB trainers in a mall situation.  SSPs are compensated for Module 3 (considered 1st of 3 trial assignments).  SSPs earns $20hr for trial assignments, then they earn $25/hr after that.

SSPs must maintain high level of professional standards (SSP-NJ has professional code of conduct for SSPs).

Training for DB and expectations for them:
DB selects his/her SSPs.

DB consumers get training to learn how to request an SSP (there is an SSP request form that must be approved before the SSP assignment can occur).  Once an SSP assignment is complete, the DB must sign off that the job occurred and state their level of satisfaction with the services received: The SSP is not paid until the DB consumer signs off on the form. 

DB consumers get training on roles and responsibilities of an SSP and how to use one effectively.
DB consumers get training on activities approved for use.  Because the program is funded by VR money, SSP activities must be related to employment (Homemaker is a valid employment goal).  There are 5 categories of activities for which SSP services can be provided: post-secondary education and training; employment (getting job and keeping it); health and well-being; household management (keeping home and personal business in order); community integration (e.g., deaf chat, NFB meetings, DB club, volunteering in the community).

SSPs in NJ are not permitted to drive DB!!!  Transportation is an on-going problem.
Open-Forum on SSP Program in Virginia:
After Ms. Gabry’s presentation, there was an open forum to discuss an SSP Program in Virginia.
Ann Cutshall suggested VADB should investigate finding grants to fund an SSP program in Virginia.  Once the program is started we could investigate other sources of funding to keep the program running.
Beth Klein suggested we could investigate the use of EDCD Waivers (Elderly Disabled Consumer Directed) funding to assist senior citizens to get SSP services.  The EDCD Waiver program is a Medicaid program.
Paige Berry was talking to Jane Ward Solomon at DBVI.  Ms. Solomon believes we can use some DBVI funding through the Older Blind Grant to provide SSP services for DB who are age 55 or older and have open cases with DBVI.  Ms. Berry will investigate this further and share the information with Elizabeth Spiers.
The DB in the room discussed that SSPs are needed to help read mail, go shopping, and to go to a doctor or other appointments.
Julie Brown-Hill mentioned that an SSP’s personality should match the DB’s personality.  The pair needs to be compatible.

Jenny McKenzie mentioned that a DB consumers should be given opportunities to meet and work with different SSPs to learn which ones they can work best with.

There will be an SSP Focus Group Meeting for No. VA on Nov. 4, 2012, 1:30-4:00pm in Fairfax.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:06p.

Attendees at the 2012 VADB Annual Meeting (Total = 41):
Deafblind attendees (10):

Jenny McKenzie (VADB)
Ann Cutshall (VADB)
MaryJo Champe (VADB)
Julie Brown-Hill (VADB)
Nancy Brown (VADB)
Elizabeth Spiers (VADB & DBVI; presenter)
Helen Dunivan (VADB)
Anna Marie Sparks (VADB)
Nancy Taylor (VADB)
Sherrod Crawley (VADB)
SSPs/Helpers (17):

Shelly Thompson (JSRCC)

Brittni Trofor (VCU)

Sandra Crocker (VCU)

Lee Stryker (VCU)

Jillian DeBold(VCU)

Alecia Bailey (VCU)

Cymon Holzschuh (VCU)

Jessica Kusuma (VCU)

Katherine Malady (VCU)

Alice Blackwell (VCU)

Mark Sawyer (VCU)

Bridget White (VCU)

Kiara Faulks (VCU)

Jeff Sheppard (VCU)

Sandy Price (VADB)

Ellen Vaughan (VADB)

Beth Hammer (VADB)

Guests (6):

Kathy Gabry (SSP-NJ; presenter)

Clayton Bowen (VDDHH, presenter)

Trish Banks (VDDHH)

Matt Myrick (AT&T)

Cecil Prillaman (DBVI Retiree)

Paige Berry (VCU)
Interpreters and Other Service Providers (8):
Debbie O’Berry (Purple Language Services)

Karen Brimm

Beth Klein

Ellen Trimble

Dawn Hankwitz

Candace Steffen Strayer

Tonya Custalow-Pearsall

Rhonda Tuck – CART Stenographer

